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BARLING MAGNA PARISH COUNCIL



Minutes of the  Wildlife Reserve Committee Meeting held on Thursday, 1st September 2016 in All Saints’ Church, Church Road, Barling Magna, Essex commencing at 7.00 p.m.

Present:   Cllrs. M. Cohen (Chair of the Council and ex-Officio Member of the Committee), R. Gardiner (Vice-Chair of the Committee), I. Knight (Chair of the Committee), M. Pearmain, M. Steptoe (Vice-Chair of the Council and ex-Officio Member of the Committee), L. Street

In attendance :  Cllrs. A. Ashdown, J. Edmunds and S. Bond.  Parishioners, Mr. A. Golab (Head Volunteer) and Mr. P. Shaw (Volunteer)


MINUTES


1.  The Chair to open  the meeting. 
(a) The Chair opened the meeting

2  To elect a Chair of the Wildlife Committee for the 2016/2017 Council year 

(a)  Proposed Cllr Gardiner, seconded Cllr. Pearmain that Cllr.     Knight be elected Chair of the Wildlife Reserve Committee for the 2016/2017 Council year.  5 for: one abstention.

3 To receive apologies for absence

(a) There were none.  In the absence of the Clerk the Chair of the Council volunteered to take on those duties herself.

4.  To receive Declarations of interest in accordance with the Council’s Code of Conduct and with Section 106 of the Local Government Finance Act 1992.

(a)  There were none.


    5.  To agree the Minutes of the Wildlife Reserve Committee held on 13th April 2016.

(a)  Proposed  Cllr. Steptoe.   Seconded and Carried that the Minutes of the Wildlife Reserve Committee held on 13th April 2016 be agreed.    

   6.  The meeting will stand adjourned to permit Parishioners of Barling Magna to address the Council.

(a)  No Parishioners addressed the Council.

7.  To discuss completing the fencing on the east side and the contribution made by Mr. Norman

(a)  Cllr. Knight reported that she had spoken to Mr. Norman on 31st August and assured him that the remainder of the boundary fencing would be addressed as soon as possible but that the ground was presently too hard for the work to commence and that it would probably be October at the earliest before it could be tackled.

(b)  Cllr. Knight proposed that Cllr. Street take on the task of obtaining three quotations for the work to complete the fencing which would be for labour only as the materials (posts and wires) were in hand. 

(c)  It was necessary to make sure that the contractors  have the necessary insurance cover including public liability.

(d) Cllr. Street agreed to obtain quotations for the “labour”, to report to the Finance Committee and to oversee the project.

(e) It was necessary to consult with Mr. Norman before the works commence to ensure that he is in agreement with the specification.

8.  To discuss obtaining Charity status with the Village Hall to be able to pursue funding opportunities.

(a)  Cllr. Steptoe suggested that there may be advantages in considering whether the WLR should be included within the proposed Charitable Incorporated Organisation together with the Village Hall.  It could mean more options for funding for the WLR.  Currently it is not eligible in a lot of cases to get substantial funding  - one of the big drawbacks being that it does not have its own income.  It does not have to be a huge income just as long as some income can be shown. If it is linked in with the village hall that has a potential income.  The village hall has a potential to generate an income from hiring for functions, farmers markets, quizzes etc.  Many grant making organisations like to see an income.    If the WLR is part of the charity it could open up another grant funding stream.  In due course consideration could be given to include the playspace which could open up opportunities for extra funding for equipment.

(b) Cllr Gardiner asked what the disadvantages would be for the WLR.  One issue that arose was VAT.  Cllr. Gardiner enquired if the VAT could be claimed back if it was not VAT registered.  It was acknowledged that advice would need to be taken on the vat positon although the Charity could become vat registered but advice would need to be taken as to whether it would  then have to charge vat on hirings and file quarterly vat returns.

(c) Cllr. Pearmain felt that expert professional advice and guidance was needed before any decisions are made

(d) Cllr. Steptoe proposed that the WLR Committee make recommendation to the Parish Council that they look into the matter of charitable status for the WLR and consider and explore the options and possibilities.  Seconded Cllr. Gardiner. Carried unanimously

9.  Review the damage to the car park and discuss insurance details

(a)  Cllr Knight reported that temporary measures had been taken to bridge the two broken sections in the fencing to the WLR car park following an incident when it had been damaged by a car driver
(b)  Cllr. Steptoe suggested that a separate quotation be obtained for the cost of repair to the car park fencing.
(c) Cllr. Street offered to take steps to obtain early quotations for the cost of the repair to the car park fencing.
(d) Enquiry would need to be made of the excess payable on the Parish Council’s insurance policy but it was considered likely that the cost of repair would not justify a claim on the policy.  In any event any such claim should be undertaken by the Clerk and not a Council member.
(e) Volunteer Mr. Golab provided details of the vehicle which had occasioned the damage, being a Ford KA registration number AK 54 APV.  The Police incident number was EP20160803/1011.  
(f) There may be an option of pursuing the driver of the vehicle and/or his insurance company for the cost of repair but the question of his health was not known and it may not be appropriate to take this action.  This would be a decision to be made by the Parish Council.
(g) The identity of the driver could probably be ascertained either via the DVLA or the Police. 

10.  To discuss the use of dog poo stickers within the reserve

(a)  The purchase of the Keep Britain Tidy “We’re Watching you”  glow in the dark signs was discussed but at a cost of £25 per sign plus vat with a minimum order required of 10 and an additional £5 for the bin stickers and an estimated total cost £360, it was decided that the expenditure could not be justified at this point in time.

11.  Teddy Bears’ Picnic – 10th September 2016

(a) Cllr. Gardiner reported that Gemma’s Farm will be at the event.  They are very professional and will have all the necessary licences/liability notices displayed – this being necessary as it is a public event. It makes no difference that there is no entrance charge. They supply hand sanitisers. 

(b)Cllr. Steptoe reported that Barling Magna Parish Council require that the liability insurance certificate for the catering company, Gemma’s Farm and the miniature (Falabella) horses must be displayed on the day.  It was said that anyone displaying animals must have their licence displayed.  The Falabellas were privately owned by local residents who were willing to bring them along on the day but it was unlikely that they had the necessary licences and insurance cover.

(c)Cllr. Knight will check with the owners of the horses as to whether they hold the necessary licences.  If not, Cllr. Knight will make enquiry as to the cost to the Council of funding the licences although there was probably not enough time to action this before the event. 

(d) Alternatively,  Cllr. Gardiner will make enquiry of Gemma’s Farm as to whether they would be prepared to “borrow” the horses for the event and in which event would the animals be covered by their insurance and licence.

(e) Cllr. Gardiner reported that the Newfoundland dog display has been cancelled by reason of another booking and the organisation “Dwarf” will not be at the event.

(f) Cllr. Knight reported that the collection of raffle prizes was going well.  Cllr. Steptoe offered to supply a raffle prize

(g) Cllr. Steptoe proposed and it was seconded and Carried unanimously that the proceeds from the raffle and the tombola be donated entirely to the projects of the WLR including the purchase of bird seed, etc.

(h)Cllr. Knight reported that a gazebo will be in situ near the barn.    Cllrs. Bond and Steptoe offered the loan of gazebos should they be required.

(i)Cllr. Street pointed out that tables and chairs for the picnic are   stored in the village hall should they be required.

(j)  Cllr. Steptoe reported that photos would be useful to be submitted for the publication from EALC called County Update which highlights achievements by the Council.  Photographs and an article could be submitted to highlight the work completed by BMPC.  Volunteer Peter Shaw offered to take some photographs for this purpose.

(k) Cllr. Steptoe reported that the Chairman of RDC, Carole Weston will be attending.  She may be coming on her own or with a driver but in either case will need a car parking space.  Cllr. Knight agreed to ensure that such a space was reserved for the Chairman.

(l)  Cllr. Knight offered to show Cllr. Weston around the WLR and will ensure that refreshments are available for her if required.

(m) It was acknowledged that car parking could be an issue.  Cllr. Gardiner’s son, Blake, has offered to act as a car parking marshal in the WLR car park.  Cllr. Knight will make enquiry of local landowner, Charles Tabor, as to whether the field opposite the WLR can be used for over spill car parking on the day.
    

12.  Do we wish to pursue obtaining Brown Signs to promote the Reserve?

(a)  Cllr. Steptoe reported that the Clerk had made some enquiries but liaison and meetings with Southend Borough Council (senior planning officer), and Essex Highway would be required and the question of any permissions arose. The cost of purchasing the signs and installation along with any  permissions would have to be met by the Council.   It seemed more than likely that the cost would be prohibitive

(b) As an alternative option Cllr. Steptoe suggested the possibility of the Parish Council arranging to purchase its own signs which could be posted on privately owned and/or Parish Council property.  The signs could be metal or acrylic.  Cllr. Steptoe offered to make enquiries to ascertain whether planning permission would be required to post the WLR signs on the side of the Parish Council bus shelters.

13.  To discuss the frequency of Committee meetings

(a)  Cllr Knight felt that there had not been enough WLR Committee meetings in recent months.

(b)  Following discussion it was agreed that quarterly meetings should be held upon the basis that if an emergency arose the Chair of the Wildlife Reserve or the Parish Clerk could call an extraordinary meeting. 

14.  Exchange of Information

(a)  Cllr. Steptoe enquired if there had been a change in the appointment of the main co-ordinator of the Volunteers who undertake the opening and closing of the gate at the WLR.

(b) Cllr. Knight reported that Volunteer Mandy Wickfield was now the main co-ordinator of the  Friends who oversee the opening and closing of the gate.

(c) Cllr. Knight reported that the tractor had been in for repair.

(d) Cllr. Knight reported that the gate and barn uprights needed some attention.

(e) Cllr. Knight needed some preservative for the WLR.  Cllr. Steptoe will arrange its acquisition if Cllr. Knight confirms the colour to him.

(f) Cllr. Knight will provide a list to the Clerk of the WLR machinery/tools which will require servicing to enable a tender for the work to be prepared.

(g) Volunteer Golab enquired the position regarding the purchase of red diesel. Cllr. Steptoe confirmed that the Parish Council hold an account with Eurolub and Volunteer Golab may purchase the red diesel for the WLR on this account.  This account will then be paid by the Parish Clerk in accordance with Standing Orders.

(h) Cllr. Knight reported that various other items needed to be purchased  such as gloves and other sundry equipment.  Cllr Steptoe invited Cllr Knight to prepare a list and pass it to him as soon as possible so that the Chair/Vice-Chair can arrange for the purchases to be made subject to agreement of the Parish Council.

(i) Cllr. Ashdown produced some heavy duty workman’s gloves which can be purchased at a cost of £21 for 12 pairs.  Cllr. Knight and Volunteer Golab did not think they would be suitable for the work at the WLR.

(j) Cllr. Knight raised the matter of a ring fenced budget for the WLR of £5000 per annum.  Cllr. Steptoe pointed out that such a proposal would need to go before the Finance Committee for a recommendation to the Parish Council. 

(k) Cllr. Knight questioned the level of support given to the WLR by the Parish Council.

(l) Cllr. Cohen produced a schedule of  payments as taken from the cheque payment request document prepared by the Parish Clerk which illustrated payments of £5330.36 for the period spanning April 2015-April 2016 for the benefit of the WLR which did not include items that were not shown on the cheque payment sheets such as the payment of water rates, and the purchase of petrol/diesel, sundry tools, fire extinguisher servicing, general servicing, stationary, miscellaneous items and did not include the purchase of the tractor or bicycle rack nor expenditure on the B & Q card pre May 2016. 

(m) Cllr. Pearmain reported that the CCTV equipment at the WLR was in need of some refurbishment which he was prepared to undertake at a cost of between £50-£100 for materials.  Cllr. Pearmain requested that approval for this expenditure be listed on an Agenda for a future meeting of the Parish Council.

(n) Cllr. Cohen reported that she had received an email from Richard Kirton, (webmaster) to the effect that the Parish Council domain had expired on 13th August.  It was said that the previous and existing Clerk were aware of this and a reminder  had been sent to the Clerk two months ago.  He had not heard anything further with regard to the  renewal of the domain and the administrators had taken it down.

(o) Cllr. Steptoe offered to speak to Mr. Kirton with regard to the webpage

(p) It was agreed that the matter of the reinstatement of a Parish Council website was urgent and should be listed on the Agenda for the next Parish Council meeting.

(q) Volunteer Peter Shaw offered to work with Mr. Kirton with regard to the website if need be and/or assist in any way he could.

(r) Cllr. Knight confirmed that the WLR had once again been granted the prestigious Green Flag Award.

(s) Those present congratulated Cllr. Knight and her team for winning the award for 2016-2017 and thanked Cllr. Knight and her team for all the work that had gone into making the award possible.

(t) Cllr. Cohen reported that she had once again been in touch with Shirley Anglin (Coastal Paths) in the light of the recommendation made in the Green Flag report “to make contact with Natural England to foster links over the England Coast Path in Essex that is in development”.  The response received was not overly encouraging although did say that they would “bear it in mind when the work starts on this section”.

(u) Volunteer Golab pointed out that as long ago as 30th November 2013 it was suggested that the long term management of the WLR be handed over to Wild Life Trust but that nothing had been progressed.

 


Meeting Closed : 8.45 p.m.

Issued :   September 2016.
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